Vol 12, Issue 7, (2022) E-ISSN: 2222-6990

A Socio-Legal Study on The Impacts of Covid-19 Pandemic towards Domestic Violence Cases

Noraini Ismail¹, Alizah Ali², Siti Farrah Shahwir³, Rahmawati Mohd Yusoff⁴, Wan Amir Azlan Wan Haniff⁵, Zulhazmi Yusof⁶

^{1,2,4,5} Senior Lecturer, Department of Law, Universiti Teknologi Mara (UiTM), Cawangan Johor, Kampus Segamat, 85000 Segamat, Johor, ³ Senior Lecturer, Faculty of Business and Management, Universiti Teknologi Mara (UiTM), Cawangan Johor, Kampus Segamat, 85000 Segamat, Johor, ⁶ Lecturer, Department of Law, Universiti Teknologi Mara (UiTM), Cawangan Johor, Kampus Segamat, 85000 Segamat, Johor.

Email: norai257@uitm.edu.my, aliza941@uitm.edu.my, sitif057@uitm.edu.my, rahmawatimy@uitm.edu.my, wamirazlan@uitm.edu.my, zulhazmi@uitm.edu.my

To Link this Article: http://dx.doi.org/10.6007/IJARBSS/v12-i7/13973 DOI:10.6007/IJARBSS/v12-i7/13973

Published Date: 20 July 2022

Abstract

Covid-19 pandemic which has spread in nearly every country across the world that lead to total lockdown combined with isolation measures has a high potential for escalating domestic violence in Malaysia. The rise of domestic violence during the pandemic was due to economic, social, and psychological factors on individuals, families, and communities. Therefore, this paper seeks to identify the impacts of Covid-19 pandemic on domestic violence cases in Malaysia. Hence, using qualitative methods of research that include content analysis, this paper aims to analyse the impacts of Covid-19 pandemic on domestic violence cases in Malaysia and the available mechanisms, and the active parties that offered the assistance to the victims of domestic abuse in Malaysia. The paper describes that all parties especially the Government of Malaysia are actively helping the victims and preventing the rising of the domestic case although it is reported some of the mechanisms are not available during Covid-19 lockdown. Apart from that, although domestic violence is categorized as a crime in Malaysia, the positive impacts, the occurrence of domestic violence during the pandemic allows the intellectual impacts to prosper concurrently.

Keywords: Domestic Violence, Impacts, Pandemic Covid-19.

Introduction

Coronavirus (Covid-19) is a global pandemic that was initially found in Wuhan, China in December 2019 and has impacted millions of individuals in practically every country in the world. To counteract the spread of Covid-19 across Malaysia's states, the government ordered total lockdown on 18 March 2020, prohibiting people's movement. Most working parents must work from home except for essential workers. Total lockdown combined with

Vol. 12, No. 7, 2022, E-ISSN: 2222-6990 © 2022

isolation measures has a high potential for escalating domestic violence, economic stress such as financial problems and job loss, as well as individual mental health (Nicole et al., 2021).

Domestic violence is a common occurrence in Malaysia. There have been several reports of domestic violence through Talian Kasih of Ministry of Women, Family, and Community Development (MWFCD) during the pandemic, with a total of 5260 cases reported from January to December 2020, mainly during the implementation of the movement control order (Arifin, 2021). Domestic violence increased during the pandemic, according to the Women's Centre for Change (WCC) (n.d), due to economic, social, and psychological pressures on people, families, and communities. Covid-19 does not only affect the global economy growth but to the tiny social units of family as well. The silent disease of domestic violence escalated and spread out miserably in the outrage of Covid-19. Criminologists come out with many theories on the impact of this dangerous disease to human life issues: the lock down and movement control order, the disturbance to economic stability, losing jobs, high rate of unemployment, stressful life at home, all these have direct connection with the rise of violence to family members (Pereda & Diego, 2020). Domestic violence victims are substantially more likely to experience a variety of mental health issues, therefore if there are no efficient strategies to prevent its widespread influence, the beneficial national evolution will be thwarted (Parker, 2019). Covid-19 may make patterns of coercive behaviour worse, such as sexual harassment and financial oppression, which can leave victims with physical harm as well as psychological and emotional suffering (Mohammed et al., 2021). The majority of the reports found online noted that victims' inability to obtain support services may strain them and increase their difficulties (Nigam, 2020; Humphreys, 2020). Even better, under movement control order, shelter support services and other organisations were expected to be the women's lifelines by assisting them in coping with domestic abuse or violence. The previous studies, however, indicated that they were not regarded as critical service providers, which made it challenging for them to function efficiently and react quickly to emergency calls. Also, Mohammed et al (2021) say that it is likely that mothers and their children will feel the harmful effects of any previous domestic abuse during the time after the pandemic.

Therefore, this paper will use qualitative research methods like content analysis, which involves reviewing relevant literature, and doctrinal analysis, which involves examining materials like statutes, treaties, and other legal and non-legal literature, to look at the effects of the Covid-19 pandemic on domestic violence cases in Malaysia, the available mechanisms, and the active parties who helped domestic violence victims. From the point of view of Islamic law, the issue is looked at through the Qur'an and the Sunnah, which are the main sources of Islamic law.

Factors lead to Domestic Violence Cases

According to the United Nation (n.d), domestic violence can occur in many ways:

- i. Physical abuse: Hitting, kicking, scorching, grabbing, squeezing, shoving, slapping, hair-pulling, biting, withholding medical care or forcing drinking and/or drug use, or employing other physical force are all examples of physical abuse.
- ii. Emotional abuse: Emotional abuse is when a person is humiliated or made to feel worthless by the use of words, either directly or through online or social media applications.

Vol. 12, No. 7, 2022, E-ISSN: 2222-6990 © 2022

- iii. Sexual abuse: When a partner uses sex to dominate or humiliate the victim, such as frightening the victim into engaging in risky sex or sexual activities in which she does not want to participate, this is referred to as sexual abuse.
- iv. Psychological abuse: Intimidation, threats of physical harm to self, partner, or children, destruction of pets and property, "mind games", or forced isolation from friends, family, school, and/or employment are all examples of psychological abuse.
- v. Financial or economic abuse: Making or attempting to make a person financially dependent by keeping entire control over financial resources is referred to as financial or economic abuse.

There are several factors that can lead the abusers engage in domestic violence:

- i. Family or individual factors: Some of the abusers may have grown up in a violent house environment. They may have grown up with family violence and learned violent behaviour from their parents. Aside from that, drinking is a common occurrence in families and is directly linked to domestic violence. According to some study, it appears that up to 70% of the attackers were under the influence of alcohol or other substances at the time of the attacks (Tittlova & Papanek, 2018). It is reported that the number of people using more alcohol or drugs during lockdown increased during lockdown (Nicole et al., 2021).
- ii. Social Factors: Abusers often hold traditional views about women's and men's roles, believing that women should be subordinate to men. Domestic violence against women has been linked to male authority in society and culture in various research. According to several studies, low-educated women and unemployed women who opt to be full-time housewives are more likely to be victims of violence (Afkhamzadeh et al., 2019). Domestic violence, according to some women who have been victims of abusers, stems from emotions of powerlessness about cultural belief systems (Spruin, 2017).
- iii. Psychological Factors: Abusers may have psychological issues and personality disorders, which are linked to significant mood swings, lying, sexual issues, substance misuse, and suicidal behaviour. Some of the abusers felt lonely as a result of working from home and thus having less contact with their co-workers. (Nicole et al., 2021). Other research shows that implementing isolation during a pandemic crisis can lead to psychological suffering, loneliness, sadness, stress, post-traumatic stress disorder, hostility, sleep difficulties, and problematic drug usage (Muldoon et al., 2021).
- iv. Economic or Financial Factors: Pandemic crisis which continue for much longer than expected led to the consequences that most people affected and facing economic or financial problems (Nicole et al., 2021). Not just individual but small and medium-sized enterprises (SME) or large companies are affected as well until many companies downsized the operation to minimize losses. When corporations downsize, it results in high unemployment rates in society, causing Malaysia to enter a period of recession. This is corroborated by the Malaysian Department of Statistics, which revealed that jobless rates rose to 4.8 percent in 2020, up from 3.3 percent the previous year (Bernama, 2021). The pandemic has pushed unemployment rates to their highest levels ever, forcing many families into poverty (Lyons & Brewer, 2021). As a result, persons who are unemployed are more likely to experience stress and are more likely to engage in aggressive behaviour. The other study found that a family's poor economic condition is linked to an increase in the occurrence of violence against

Vol. 12, No. 7, 2022, E-ISSN: 2222-6990 © 2022

- women (Sheikhbardsiri et al., 2017). Due to economic stress and reliance on others, unemployed men have a tendency to harass their wives. Individuals' tolerance levels appear to be reduced and hostility is induced as a result of economic troubles (Afkhamzadeh et al., 2019).
- v. Crisis or Environmental Factor: When total lockdown being implemented, research found eventually people became in stressful condition because of isolation measures. People must stay at home at longer period, not allowed to go anywhere and finally lead into changes in behaviour by showing attitude short temper easily (Nicole et al., 2021). According to an article written by Abramson (2021), a victim could avoid a violent situation by staying with a family member, going to a shelter, or seeking a protective order with the police before the epidemic. In a pandemic situation, however, shelters are shutting or under-resourced, families are hesitant to receive visitors, and individuals are afraid of contracting Covid-19 in public, trapping victims in an escalating cycle of tension, power, and control by the abuser. Isolation during pandemic prevent victims from seeking helps from others and became an opportunity to abusers to control their victims (Lyons & Brewer, 2021).

The Impact of Covid-19 Towards Domestic Violence Cases

Domestic violence during current pandemic and future ones, if no serious enormous curbing actions taken by the whole world, will slowing down the pace of Sustainable Development Goals namely SDG 3 and 5: Good Health and Well Being as well as Gender Equality. The emotional and intellectual qualities of women are equally needed to develop the nation, socially and economically, but as women become the most affected gender in this violence issues, their contribution has been and will continuingly be interrupted (Carrington et al., 2021).

Malaysia is part of this dark history and still hiking the statistic's hill. Minister of Women, Family and Community Development, Datuk Seri Rina Harun, said the Social Welfare Department has been handling a total of 1,578 cases of domestic violence nationwide since March 2020 until September 2021, involving 1,432 women and 146 men (Parzi, 2021). Since the movement control order (MCO) last year to August 2021, a total of 9,015 police reports on domestic abuse have been filed, according to the Dewan Rakyat (Yunus, 2021). Domestic violence cases in 2020 were recorded at 23%, up from 15% in 2019, according to statistics released by the Sisters in Islam (SIS). Among the forms of violence experienced were physical abuse (37%), psychological abuse (31%), social abuse (11%), financial abuse (16%), and sexual violence (5%) (Bakar, 2021).

Covid-19 creates new atrocious term for domestic violence. Not only wives can be abused silently during lock down period, but the dreadful crime can pan out to children as well (Jan, 2021). The social and functional isolation prevent victims of domestic violence from reaching immediate help and support from the nearest family members and the related authorities that previously were ready to offer fast rescue actions (Bright et al., 2021). The interrelation between disaster i.e. long crisis and domestic violence is unrebuttably truth.

It is a perilous fact that domestic violence victims include innocent children. Cappa and Jijon (2021) have the numbers of article reported on this incident since the outbreak of Covid-19 pandemic, all over the world. There are an increase numbers of abuse related injuries on

Vol. 12, No. 7, 2022, E-ISSN: 2222-6990 © 2022

children testified by medical officers. Parents surprisingly admit that they are more violent during the lock down period than before. As total lockdown took effect for a period due to the rapid number of Covid-19 cases, there was increasement of domestic violence cases. The movement strict restriction resulted unstable financial condition, losing jobs which led to frustration and distress. Occurrences of violence against children are also on the rise, with the Ministry of Women, Family, and Community Development (MWFCD) reporting 4349 cases of child abuse in 2020 (Hasbullah & Chong, 2020).

Domestic abusers took advantage of Covid-19's quarantine order to channel their fury and rage toward their partners and infants under their care. But at the same time, the order did teach us the need to have better prevention plans in curbing the rise of domestic violence cases for future global health issues (Qistina, 2020).

Domestic abuse cases increased during the Covid-19 pandemic and preceding endemics such as the Ebola and Zika virus outbreaks, with 20.5 percent of women experiencing it, owing to a loss of income, uncertain financial support, and more time spent.

Covid-19 has showed that beside some actions taken that believed to the best way to prevent massive dangerous to the public, it does not necessarily mean that the action will benefit other situations as well (Bradbury-Jones & Isham, 2020). Total lock down is such a bless in disguise for abusers who acted aggressively without having to worry about the risk of being caught and reported.

From March 28 to April 16, 2020, battered women in India reported 239 incidences of domestic violence to the National Commission for Women. It is believed that the actual number is more than reported but due to the restrain movement order, victims of domestic violence were trapped with the abusers (Das et al., 2020). Domestic abuse incidents increased considerably in Mexico, India, and Kazakhstan during the Covid-19 pandemic, while Canada's Assaulted Women's Helpline got 20,334 calls between September 1 and December 31, 2020, compared to 12,352 during the same period in 2019. This shocking data represents the huge impact of Covid-19 on the shadow illness during pandemic (Ranee, 2021). A list experiment survey was conducted in Peru about the impact of Covid-19 and proven to testify the increase number of domestic violence cases. The result further showed that the victims with previous experiences of domestic violence, appeared to be abused again during the Covid-19 lock down period (Porter et al., 2021).

As countries all over the world show increase number of domestic violence cases, Italy ironically has reported oppositely, the statistic of call to toll-free anti-violence numbers drop significantly, may be due to the inability of the victims to escape from their houses, searching for help. Weird situation did exist upon total lock down order by the authority such as buying alcohol and firearms in United States of America (USA) (Sacco et al., 2020).

There is another impact of Covid-19 on domestic violence cases that can be termed as intellectual impact. It cannot be denied the massive unwelcomed impact to the human when discussing issue on violence. But at a brighter side, this pandemic allows the intellectual part to prosper concurrently. Thousands of articles all over the world are recorded online and offline. Candace Forbes Bright et al (2021) outline three major intellectual impacts on violence

Vol. 12, No. 7, 2022, E-ISSN: 2222-6990 © 2022

research namely articles forecast a rise in domestic violence, articles describe an increase in domestic violence, and articles inform victims on how to obtain resources.

Violence researchers benefited a lot when coming to this kind of Covid-19 impact. Deeper understanding is established on the social, psychological and economic factors that contribute to the rising numbers of violence cases. Hundreds of mechanisms were offered to overcome the bitter consequence of the stay at home campaign. Some of the mechanisms offered can be carried out promptly but some are not as they need collaboration with certain bodies and need ample time to be executed. For example, United Nations International Children's Emergency Fund (UNICEF) prohibits doing epidemiological research on children unless their safety can be ensured, preventing the proper procedure for dealing with child abuse cases from being implemented in a timely manner (Pereda & Diego, 2020).

While pandemic and its isolation mechanism are believed to prevent the fast-contagious disease from spreading, they did not manage to stop another old disease from torturing weaker parties. The number of victims kept increasing at all part of the world and need speedy attention from relevant stakeholders and community as well.

The Available Mechanisms/Parties in Combating the Domestic Violence in Malaysia

The United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women, also known as UN Women (2020) declares that domestic violence is one of the greatest human rights violations. Despite the implementation of numerous strategies and initiatives to address this social issue, it remains unsolved. This is due to the law's ineffective execution and the few significant impediments that women face while seeking legal protection. As a result, good collaboration among all stakeholders, including government agencies, law enforcement, social services, and judicial agents, is vital in ensuring that victims receive aid and that perpetrators are brought to justice. The parties that actively helping the victims and preventing the rising of the domestic case, among others are:

a) Ministry of Women, Family, and Community Development (MWFCD): The Ministry of Women, Family, and Community Development (MWFCD) is a government agency in charge of issues affecting women, the elderly, children, families, and communities, as well as combatting domestic abuse. Among the initiative is promoting 'Skuad Waja' that giving information related to the issue of violence and crime such as domestic violence, sexual harassment, cybercrime, human trafficking, rape, obscenity, and drug mules that often involve women as the victim. The volunteers will be trained by using E.A.R.S. Module (Empathy-Attention-Response-Support). Astro Awani (2022) reported that up until now, the Skuad Waja has 304,982 members. Apart from that, MWFCD is also establishing three 'One Stop Social Support Centre' (PSSS) as an effort to help the victim of domestic violence in providing shelter, counselling as well as legal protection to the victims. Besides, this organization is actively involved in spreading information in website on violent issues which usually involving women, the elderly and children. This information creates awareness and guides the victims on how to react when they are facing unwanted circumstances. Apart from that, there are a number of facilities accessible such as Teledera toll-free hotline 1-800-88-3040, Talian Nur 15999, Telenita helpline, Talian kasih, MyCareCov19, women aid organization hotline which is available 24 hours a day seems good effort by the government in helping the victim to access their rights (Choo et al., 2016).

- b) Department of Social Welfare: Department of Social Welfare is a government body responsible for the management and protection of the victim of domestic violence established on Domestic Violence Act 1994. This department provides five main services to protect domestic violence victims: providing a safe haven; obtaining an Emergency Protection Order (EPO); obtaining an Interim Protection Order (IPO); obtaining a Protection Order (PO); and providing guidance and counselling to the victim and those affected by the problem. Although the Department of Social Welfare only involves these five main functions literally, these roles are significant in helping the victim to get physical and legal assistant.
- c) Counselling and Psychology: There are many approaches applied by the counsellor in a therapy session with the domestic violence victim. For example, the research conducted by Jais et al (2018) introduced the Post Traumatic Growth Counselling Module (PTGC) which consist of five training modules namely Introduction to Post Traumatic Development; Introduction of Domestic Violence; Symptoms and Effects of Domestic Violence; Intervention of Domestic Violence; and Self Care which includes eleven activities. Other modules used by counsellors while dealing with cases of domestic abuse, for example, are Module Skuad Waja which was introduced by the Ministry of Women, Family, and Community Development (MWFCD), IBT Module (Islamic Brief Therapy Module), ACE-MIND Module, clinical mental health counselling and many more.
- d) Judicial Agent Referring to Domestic Violence Act 1994 (Act 521) (DVA): The DVA's principal goal is to provide legal protection for women and their families against domestic violence and related issues. As a matter of legal protection, the victim can seek protection under the law by applying the Emergency Protection Order (EPO) from the Department of Social Welfare, applying Interim Protection Order (IPO) from the police station and applying Protection Order (PO) from the court, to protect the victim's safety and prevent the perpetrators from continuing harming the victim and entitle the victim to get the necessary assistance under the law. Section 10 of the Act granted the rights for compensation to the victim due to the injury or damage to the property sustained from the violence. The compensation made are based on consideration of the pain and injuries of the victim, the cost of medical treatment, any loss earning, or in the case of property damage, the court will investigate the amount of value of the property destroyed and any other relevant expenses (Na'aim et al., 2019). Under this Act, the victim also has the right to find shelter as well as a counselling session. If the victim is Muslim, the case can be referred to Islamic Religious Affairs Department. On the other hand, if the victim is non-Muslim, the case may be referred to the Department of Social Welfare. The amendments of the DVA has expands the definition 'domestic violence' which includes mental, emotional and psychological abuse, enlarges the scope of protection which covers not only the perpetrator's action but also inhibits the third party from abusing or even communicating with the victim, and the categorization of domestic violence from a non-seizable offense to a seizable offense.
- e) Mosque: Jabatan Agama Islam Wilayah Persekutuan (JAWI) in collaboration with the Ministry of Women, Family and Community Development (MWFCD) making the mosque a transit center for domestic violence. This is an initiative under the Federal Territory Mosque Enlightenment Plan 2020-2024 under the core of social, community and environment with the brand of 'Masjid Prihatin' (Idris, 2021). Till date, there are

Vol. 12, No. 7, 2022, E-ISSN: 2222-6990 © 2022

two mosques are appointed as pioneer in this program namely Masjid Wilayah Persekutuan and Masjid Al-Ghufran Pinggiran Taman Tun Dr Ismail. Meanwhile, another 12 mosques in Federal territory has been selected as a center for complaints and counselling services and 19 of JAWI officers have been trained under Skuad Waja course session which entitles them to become counsellor (MyMetro, 2021). The mosque act as a transit center temporarily before the victim is sent into court or any appropriate shelter center. During in the transit center, the victim will be given a counselling session and spiritual guidance from the well-trained counsellor.

Discussions and Recommendations by the Previous Research

The Ministry of Women, Family, and Community Development (MWFCD) declared that the Talian Kasih hotline's operations would be discontinued along with other non-essential services following the announcement of the movement control order (MCO) in March 2020. However, later on, the Minister of Women, Family, and Community Development (MWFCD) declared that the hotline services would continue to be offered in response to criticism from other government officials. It was unclear whether both government-run shelters and numerous non-government organization (NGO) shelters remained operational during the MCO's initial phase because shelters had not been identified as critical service providers. However, it is reported by the Women's Aid Organisation (WAO), numerous non-government shelters are either open or running at a reduced capacity as a result of the former Prime Minister Tan Sri Muhyiddin Yassin's declaration of the Recovery Movement Control Order (RMCO) on June 8, 2020. It is also reported that the Emergency Protection Orders (EPO) and Interim Protection Orders (IPO) were still available; however, in some instances, survivors were told to return after the movement control order (MCO) period had ended and were turned away from police stations, where they would normally obtain a referral letter for an IPO after filing a police report. It was unclear how survivors would be able to obtain courtissued IPOs due to the reduced court operations, and survivors received conflicting information about whether they could apply for an IPO. Some were told they could, but they had to make arrangements with the court, while another was advised to wait until they received an in-person court date. Therefore, at this stage, the Women's Aid Organisation (WAO) urged the government to advise survivors on obtaining Emergency Protection Orders, which are issued by the Department of Social Welfare (WAO, 2020).

In the previous research, to some extent, the provision in DVA is still obsolete and needs to be replaced. Rahman et.al (2019) has listed s number of weakness in the Act:

- i. The definition of domestic violence should include stalking and intimidation.
- ii. Domestic violence is only defined as abuse, whereby domestic violence must be addressed as a specific crime punishable by new penalties under the Penal Code
- iii. Section 7 of the DVA only focuses on physical injury, whereby there should be an element of preventive order to hinder further injury.
- iv. The DVA provides that the protection to the victim can only be granted when the victim lodged a police report.

Ismail et al (2021) in her research outlines the methods to overcoming the problem of domestic abuse. The steps are awareness; sharing the problem; get assistant; get help from a government hospital; applying Emergency Protection Order (EPO) from Department of Social Welfare; applying Interim Protection Order (IPO) from Police Station; runaway.

Vol. 12, No. 7, 2022, E-ISSN: 2222-6990 © 2022

Therefore, the Covid-19 lockdown requires authorities and departments in charge of women's welfare to keep on the lookout for domestic violence's effects on society. The psychological effects of the lack of a Covid-19 vaccine and the ambiguity surrounding the pandemic's end could drive more abuse. Hence, it is necessary to reduce domestic violence through present and future public policy (Mohammed et al., 2021).

Conclusion

As a result, good collaboration among all stakeholders, including government agencies, law enforcement, social services, and judicial agents, is vital in ensuring that victims of the domestic violence receive aid and that perpetrators are brought to justice especially during pandemic Covid-19. Although the positive impacts of the occurrence of the domestic violence during the pandemic allows the intellectual impacts to prosper concurrently, it need to be noted that the negative impacts are greater especially to the wife and the children and therefore, this violence need this violence must be fought and eradicated.

Contribution

This paper originates a study for the impacts of Covid-19 pandemic towards domestic violence cases in Malaysia. It is submitted that domestic violence categorized as a crime in Malaysia and all parties especially the Government of Malaysia are actively helping the victims and preventing the rising of the domestic case. However, the study found that a very little of the positive impacts from the occurrence of the domestic violence during the pandemic allows the intellectual impacts to prosper concurrently and therefore, this domestic violence must be fought and eradicated.

Acknowledgement

The authors fully acknowledge the sponsorship from the Universiti Teknologi MARA Cawangan Johor under Bestari Grant Scheme entitled A Socio-Legal Research On The Impacts Of Covid-19 Pandemic Towards Domestic Violence Cases 600-TNCPI 5/3/DDN (01) (027/2021).

References

- Abdullah, Y. (2021). Tiga Pusat Sokongan Sosial Setempat Dibuka Awal Tahun Depan. *Kosmo*, September 26, 2021, https://www.kosmo.com.my/2021/09/26/tiga-pusat-sokongan-sosial-setempat-dibuka-awal-tahun-depan/
- Abramsky, T., Watts, C. H., Garcia-Moreno, C., Devries, K., Kiss, L., Elssberg, M., Jansen, H. A., Heise, L. (2011). What factors are associated with recent intimate partner violence? Findings from the WHO multi-country study on women's health and domestic violence. *BioMed Central Public Health*, 11(109), 1-17.
- Abramson, A. (2021). How COVID-19 may increase domestic violence and child abuse National crises ramp up stress among couples and families. Psychologists identify the risks and point to resources that can help. *American Psychological Association*, April, 8, 2020, https://www.apa.org/topics/covid-19/domestic-violence-child-abuse.
- Afkhamzadeh, A., Azadi, N. A., Ziaee, S., Mohamadi-Bolbanabad, A. (2019). Domestic violence against women in west of Iran: the prevalence and related factors. *International Journal of Human Rights in Healthcare, 12*(5), 364.
- Arifin, L. (2021). Kes Keganasan Rumah Tangga Meningkat Sepanjang PKP. *Berita Harian Online*, May 4, 2021.

- https://www.bharian.com.my/berita/nasional/2021/05/813664/kes-keganasan-rumah-tangga-meningkat-sepanjang-pkp
- Aziz, A. R. A., Shafie, A. A. H., Ali, Z., Dzainal, N. D. S. (2020). Pengamalan Nilai Agama dalam Mengatasi Kemurungan Semasa Pandemik COVID-19. *Malaysian Journal of Social Sciences and Humanities (MJSSH)*, 5(12), 31-44.
- Bakar, J. M. A. (2021). Keganasan rumah tangga meningkat sepanjang pandemic. *Utusan Malaysia*, June 1, 2021. https://www.utusan.com.my/terkini/2021/06/keganasan-rumah-tangga-meningkat-sepanjang-pandemik/
- Bernama. (2022). Domestic violence cases down to 576 from January to April, 2022. *Astro Awani*, June 5, 2022. https://www.astroawani.com/berita-malaysia/domestic-violence-cases-down-576-january-april-2022-364877
- Bernama. (2021). Kadar pengangguran meningkat kepada 4.8 peratus pada November 2020. *Sinar Harian*, January 11, 2021.
- https://www.sinarharian.com.my/article/118520/BERITA/Semasa/Kadar-pengangguran-meningkat-kepada-48-peratus-pada-November-2020
- Bernama. (2021). Masjid Sediakan Perlindungan Untuk Mangsa Keganasan Rumah Tangga. *MyMetro*, September, 8, 2021, https://www.hmetro.com.my/rencana/2021/09/752296/masjid-sediakan-perlindungan-sementara-untuk-mangsa-keganasan-domestik.
- Bradbury-Jones, C., & Isham, L. (2020). The pandemic paradox: The consequences of COVID-19 on domestic violence. *J Clin Nurs.* 29(13-14), 2047-2049.
- Cappa, C., & Jijon, I. (2021). COVID-19 and violence against children: A review of early studies. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, *116*, 105503.
- Carrington, K., Morley, C., Warren, S., Ryan, V., Ball, M., Clarke, J., Vitis, L. (2021). The impact of COVID- 19 pandemic on Australian domestic and family violence services and their clients. *Aust J Soc Issues*, *56*(4), 539-558.
- Choo, W. Y., Hairi, N. N., Sooryanarayana, R., Yunus, R. M., Hairi, F. M., Ismail, N., Kandiben, S., Ali, Z. M., Ahmad, S. N., Razak, I. A., Othman, S., Tan, M. P., Mydin, F. H., Peramalah, D., Brownell, P., Bulgiba, A. (2016). Elder Mistreatment in a Community Dwelling Population: The Malaysian Elder Mistreatment Project (MAESTR), Cohort Study Protocol. *BMJ Open*, 6(5), 25.
- Das, M., Das, A., Mandal, A. (2020). Examining the impact of lockdown (due to COVID-19) on Domestic Violence (DV): Evidence from India. *Asian Journal of Psychiatry*, *54*, 102335.
- Hasbullah, N. E., & Chong, S. (2020). Do more to protect women, children from abuse during lockdown. *MalaysiaKini*, June 1, 2021. https://www.malaysiakini.com/columns/577218
- Humphreys, K. L., Myint, M. T., Zeanah, C. H. (2020). Increased Risk for Family Violence During The COVID-19 Pandemic. *Pediatrics*, *146*(1), e20200982.
- Idris, R. (2021). Masjid jadi pusat transit keganasan rumah tangga. *Berita Harian*, October 27, 2021, https://www.bharian.com.my/berita/nasional/2021/10/880619/masjid-jadi-pusat-transit-mangsa-keganasan-rumah-tangga
- Ismail, S., Urus, N. S. T., Binawae, F. I., Siraji, A. H. A. S. (2021). Perlindungan Hak Isteri Terhadap Unsur Narsisime dan Gaslighting Dalam Konflik Keganasan Rumah Tangga Impak Pandemik COVID-19. *Journal of Fatwa Management and research*, Special Edition, 24(2).
- Jais, S. M., Bistamam, M. N., Mustafa, M. B., Rani, N. H. M. (2018). Reliability of Post Traumatic Growth Module for Domestic Violence Survivors. *International Journal of Academic Research in Business and Social Sciences*, *9*(6), 316–325.

- Jan, Z. (2021). The Double Burden of a Pandemic: Examining the Impact of Covid-19 on Domestic Violence Against Women in Pakistan. (Unpublished master dissertation). Sweden: Lund University.
- Lyons, M., & Brewer, G. (2021) Experiences of Intimate Partner Violence during Lockdown and the COVID-19 Pandemic. *Journal of Family Violence*.
- Mahdzir, N., Rahman, A. A., Abdul Rahim, A., Md Ismail, C. T. (2016). Domestic Violence Court: A New Model to Combat Domestic Violence Against Women in Malaysia. *UUMJLS 7*, 95-105.
- Marcotte, D., Margolin, A., & Avants, S. K. (2003). Addressing the spiritual needs of a drug user living with human immunodeficiency virus: A case study. *Journal Alternatives Complement Medicine*, *9*(1), 169–75.
- Marzo, R. R., Vinay, V., Bahari, R., Chauhan, S., Ming, D. A. F., Fernandez, S. F. A. N., Johnson, C. C. P., Thivakaran, A. Q. A., Rahman, M. M., Goel, S. (2021). Depression and anxiety in Malaysian population during third wave of the COVID-19 pandemic. *Clinical Epidemiology and Global Health 12*, 100868.
- Mitchell, S., & Romans, S. (2003). Spiritual Belief in Bipolar Affective Disorder: Their Relevance for Illness Management. *Journal Affect Disorder*, 75(3), 247–57.
- Mlambo-Ngcuka, P. (2020). Violence against women and girls: the shadow pandemic. *UN Women*, April, 6, 2020, https://www.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2020/4/statement-ed-phumzile-violence-against-women-during-pandemic
- Mohammed, A. A., Uddin, M. S., Saidi, A. M. (2021). Reflections on Domestic Violence During the Movement Control Order: Case Study Evidence from Media Reports. *International Journal of Human Resource Studies*, 11(1), 320-335.
- Muldoon, K. A., Denize, K. M., Talarico, R., Fell, D. B., Sobiesiak, A., Heimerl, M., Sampsel, K. (2021). COVID-19 pandemic and violence: rising risks and decreasing urgent careseeking for sexual assault and domestic violence survivors. *BMC Med 19*, 20.
- Na'aim, M. S. M., Rajamanickam, R., Nordin, R. (2019). Female Victims of Domestic Violence and Their Rights to Compensation in Malaysia. *Journal of Nusantara Studies (JONUS)*, 4(91), 384-400.
- Nicole, E. V. G., Ditte, L. V. H., Ekker, K., Suzanne, A. L., Oertelt-Prigione, S. (2021). Professionals' views on working in the field of domestic violence and abuse during the first wave of COVID-19: A qualitative study in the Netherlands. *BMC Health Serv Res 21*, 624.
- Nigam, S. (2020). COVID-19, Lockdown and Violence against Women in Homes. Lockdown and Violence against Women in Homes, April 28, 2020, https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3587399.
- Parker, R. (2019). How domestic violence affects women's mental health. *The Conversation*, February, 18, 2019, https://vincentcare.org.au/news/latest-news/how-domestic-violence-affects-womens-mental-health/
- Parzi, M. N. (2021). 1,578 keganasan rumah tangga sepanjang pandemik COVID-19. *Berita Harian*, September 20, 2021. https://www.bharian.com.my/berita/nasional/2021/09/866366/1578-keganasan-rumah-tangga-sepanjang-pandemik-covid-19-rina.
- Pereda, N., & Diego A. (2020). Family violence against children in the wake of COVID-19 pandemic: a review of current perspectives and risk factors. *Child Adolesc Psychiatry Ment Health* 14, 40.

- Qistina, T. N. (2020). Community responses to Gendered issues during Malaysia's fight against COVID-19. *Institute of Strategic & International Studies (ISIS) Malaysia*, December, 14, 2020, https://www.isis.org.my/2020/12/14/community-responses-to-gendered-issues-during-malaysias-fight-against-covid-19/.
- Rahman, A. A. (2019), Combating Domestic Violence in Malaysia: Issues and Chalengges. *International Journal of Law and Political Sciences, 4*.
- Ranee, A. (2020). Covid-19 Pandemic and Related Rise in Domestic Violence. *Academia*, March, 15, 2021, https://www.academia.edu/45384741/COVID_19_PANDEMIC_AND_RELATED_RISE_INDOMESTIC VIOLENCE
- Sarmani, Y., & Mingal, M. T. (2011). *Teori Kaunseling Al-Ghazali*. Kuala Lumpur: PTS Publication.
- Sacco, M. A., Caputo, F., Ricci, P., Sicilia, F., De Aloe, L., Bonetta, C. F., Cordasco, F., Scalise, C., Cacciatore, G., Zibetti, A., Gratteri, S., Aquila, I. (2020), The impact of the Covid-19 pandemic on domestic violence: The dark side of home isolation during quarantine. Medico-Legal Journal, 88(2) 71–73.
- Sheikhbardsiri, H., Raeisi, A., Khademipour, G. (2017). Domestic violence against women working in four educational hospitals in Iran. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence 35*(21-22), 5107-5121.
- Skinner, R. (2018). Tradition, Paradigms and Basic Concepts in Islamic Psychology. *Journal of Religion and Health*, 1-8.
- Spruin, E., Alleyne, E., & Papadaki, J. (2015). Domestic abuse victims' perceptions of abuse and support: a narrative study. *Journal of Criminological Research, Policy And Practice*, 1(1), 19-28.
- Spruin, E., Baker, R., Papadaki, I., Franz, A., Alleyne, E. (2017). Exploring the belief systems of domestic abuse victims: an exploratory study. *Journal of Criminological Research, Policy and Practice*, 3(1), 17-26,
- Tittlovav, M., & Papacek, P. (2018). Factors Contributing to Domestic Violence. *International Journal of Entrepreneurial Knowledge*, 6(2).
- United Nations. (n.d). What Is Domestic Abuse? *United Nations*, https://www.un.org/en/coronavirus/what-is-domestic-abuse
- Women's Aid Organisation (WAO). (2020). Submission on COVID-19 and the Increase of Domestic Violence Against Women in Malaysia to the UN Special Rapporteur on Violence against women, its causes and consequences, June 30, 2020, https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/2022-01/malaysia-womens-aid.pdf.
- Women's Centre for Change (WCC). (n.d). What is Domestic Violence? *Women's Centre for Change*, https://www.wccpenang.org/domestic-violence-what-is-domestic-violence/.
- Yunus, A. (2021). Over 9,000 domestic violence cases since MCO 1.0. *New Straits Times*, September, 23, 2021, https://www.nst.com.my/news/nation/2021/09/729951/over-9000-domestic-violence-cases-mco-10-nsttv.

Vol. 12, No. 7, 2022, E-ISSN: 2222-6990 © 2022

Abstract

Covid-19 pandemic which has spread in nearly every country across the world that lead to total lockdown combined with isolation measures has a high potential for escalating domestic violence in Malaysia. The rise of domestic violence during the pandemic was due to economic, social, and psychological factors on individuals, families, and communities. Therefore, this paper seeks to identify the impacts of Covid-19 pandemic on domestic violence cases in Malaysia. Hence, using qualitative methods of research that include content analysis, this paper aims to analyse the impacts of Covid-19 pandemic on domestic violence cases in Malaysia and the available mechanisms, and the active parties that offered the assistance to the victims of domestic abuse in Malaysia. The paper describes that all parties especially the Government of Malaysia are actively helping the victims and preventing the rising of the domestic case although it is reported some of the mechanisms are not available during Covid-19 lockdown. Apart from that, although domestic violence is categorized as a crime in Malaysia, the positive impacts, the occurrence of domestic violence during the pandemic allows the intellectual impacts to prosper concurrently.

Keywords: Domestic Violence, Impacts, Pandemic Covid-19.

Introduction

Coronavirus (Covid-19) is a global pandemic that was initially found in Wuhan, China in December 2019 and has impacted millions of individuals in practically every country in the world. To counteract the spread of Covid-19 across Malaysia's states, the government ordered total lockdown on 18 March 2020, prohibiting people's movement. Most working parents must work from home except for essential workers. Total lockdown combined with isolation measures has a high potential for escalating domestic violence, economic stress such as financial problems and job loss, as well as individual mental health (Nicole et al., 2021).

Domestic violence is a common occurrence in Malaysia. There have been several reports of domestic violence through Talian Kasih of Ministry of Women, Family, and Community Development (MWFCD) during the pandemic, with a total of 5260 cases reported from January to December 2020, mainly during the implementation of the movement control order (Arifin, 2021). Domestic violence increased during the pandemic, according to the Women's Centre for Change (WCC) (n.d), due to economic, social, and psychological pressures on people, families, and communities. Covid-19 does not only affect the global economy growth but to the tiny social units of family as well. The silent disease of domestic violence escalated and spread out miserably in the outrage of Covid-19. Criminologists come out with many theories on the impact of this dangerous disease to human life issues: the lock down and movement control order, the disturbance to economic stability, losing jobs, high rate of unemployment, stressful life at home, all these have direct connection with the rise of violence to family members (Pereda & Diego, 2020). Domestic violence victims are

Vol. 12, No. 7, 2022, E-ISSN: 2222-6990 © 2022

substantially more likely to experience a variety of mental health issues, therefore if there are no efficient strategies to prevent its widespread influence, the beneficial national evolution will be thwarted (Parker, 2019). Covid-19 may make patterns of coercive behaviour worse, such as sexual harassment and financial oppression, which can leave victims with physical harm as well as psychological and emotional suffering (Mohammed et al., 2021). The majority of the reports found online noted that victims' inability to obtain support services may strain them and increase their difficulties (Nigam, 2020; Humphreys, 2020). Even better, under movement control order, shelter support services and other organisations were expected to be the women's lifelines by assisting them in coping with domestic abuse or violence. The previous studies, however, indicated that they were not regarded as critical service providers, which made it challenging for them to function efficiently and react quickly to emergency calls. Also, Mohammed et al (2021) say that it is likely that mothers and their children will feel the harmful effects of any previous domestic abuse during the time after the pandemic.

Therefore, this paper will use qualitative research methods like content analysis, which involves reviewing relevant literature, and doctrinal analysis, which involves examining materials like statutes, treaties, and other legal and non-legal literature, to look at the effects of the Covid-19 pandemic on domestic violence cases in Malaysia, the available mechanisms, and the active parties who helped domestic violence victims. From the point of view of Islamic law, the issue is looked at through the Qur'an and the Sunnah, which are the main sources of Islamic law.

Factors lead to Domestic Violence Cases

According to the United Nation (n.d), domestic violence can occur in many ways:

- vi. Physical abuse: Hitting, kicking, scorching, grabbing, squeezing, shoving, slapping, hair-pulling, biting, withholding medical care or forcing drinking and/or drug use, or employing other physical force are all examples of physical abuse.
- vii. Emotional abuse: Emotional abuse is when a person is humiliated or made to feel worthless by the use of words, either directly or through online or social media applications.
- viii. Sexual abuse: When a partner uses sex to dominate or humiliate the victim, such as frightening the victim into engaging in risky sex or sexual activities in which she does not want to participate, this is referred to as sexual abuse.
- ix. Psychological abuse: Intimidation, threats of physical harm to self, partner, or children, destruction of pets and property, "mind games", or forced isolation from friends, family, school, and/or employment are all examples of psychological abuse.
- x. Financial or economic abuse: Making or attempting to make a person financially dependent by keeping entire control over financial resources is referred to as financial or economic abuse.

There are several factors that can lead the abusers engage in domestic violence:

vi. Family or individual factors: Some of the abusers may have grown up in a violent house environment. They may have grown up with family violence and learned violent behaviour from their parents. Aside from that, drinking is a common occurrence in families and is directly linked to domestic violence. According to some study, it appears that up to 70% of the attackers were under the influence of alcohol or other substances at the time of the attacks (Tittlova & Papanek, 2018). It is reported that the number of people using more alcohol or drugs during lockdown increased during lockdown (Nicole et al., 2021).

- vii. Social Factors: Abusers often hold traditional views about women's and men's roles, believing that women should be subordinate to men. Domestic violence against women has been linked to male authority in society and culture in various research. According to several studies, low-educated women and unemployed women who opt to be full-time housewives are more likely to be victims of violence (Afkhamzadeh et al., 2019). Domestic violence, according to some women who have been victims of abusers, stems from emotions of powerlessness about cultural belief systems (Spruin, 2017).
- viii. Psychological Factors: Abusers may have psychological issues and personality disorders, which are linked to significant mood swings, lying, sexual issues, substance misuse, and suicidal behaviour. Some of the abusers felt lonely as a result of working from home and thus having less contact with their co-workers. (Nicole et al., 2021). Other research shows that implementing isolation during a pandemic crisis can lead to psychological suffering, loneliness, sadness, stress, post-traumatic stress disorder, hostility, sleep difficulties, and problematic drug usage (Muldoon et al., 2021).
- ix. Economic or Financial Factors: Pandemic crisis which continue for much longer than expected led to the consequences that most people affected and facing economic or financial problems (Nicole et al., 2021). Not just individual but small and medium-sized enterprises (SME) or large companies are affected as well until many companies downsized the operation to minimize losses. When corporations downsize, it results in high unemployment rates in society, causing Malaysia to enter a period of recession. This is corroborated by the Malaysian Department of Statistics, which revealed that jobless rates rose to 4.8 percent in 2020, up from 3.3 percent the previous year (Bernama, 2021). The pandemic has pushed unemployment rates to their highest levels ever, forcing many families into poverty (Lyons & Brewer, 2021). As a result, persons who are unemployed are more likely to experience stress and are more likely to engage in aggressive behaviour. The other study found that a family's poor economic condition is linked to an increase in the occurrence of violence against women (Sheikhbardsiri et al., 2017). Due to economic stress and reliance on others, unemployed men have a tendency to harass their wives. Individuals' tolerance levels appear to be reduced and hostility is induced as a result of economic troubles (Afkhamzadeh et al., 2019).
- x. Crisis or Environmental Factor: When total lockdown being implemented, research found eventually people became in stressful condition because of isolation measures. People must stay at home at longer period, not allowed to go anywhere and finally lead into changes in behaviour by showing attitude short temper easily (Nicole et al., 2021). According to an article written by Abramson (2021), a victim could avoid a violent situation by staying with a family member, going to a shelter, or seeking a protective order with the police before the epidemic. In a pandemic situation, however, shelters are shutting or under-resourced, families are hesitant to receive visitors, and individuals are afraid of contracting Covid-19 in public, trapping victims in an escalating cycle of tension, power, and control by the abuser. Isolation during pandemic prevent victims from seeking helps from others and became an opportunity to abusers to control their victims (Lyons & Brewer, 2021).

Vol. 12, No. 7, 2022, E-ISSN: 2222-6990 © 2022

The Impact of Covid-19 Towards Domestic Violence Cases

Domestic violence during current pandemic and future ones, if no serious enormous curbing actions taken by the whole world, will slowing down the pace of Sustainable Development Goals namely SDG 3 and 5: Good Health and Well Being as well as Gender Equality. The emotional and intellectual qualities of women are equally needed to develop the nation, socially and economically, but as women become the most affected gender in this violence issues, their contribution has been and will continuingly be interrupted (Carrington et al., 2021).

Malaysia is part of this dark history and still hiking the statistic's hill. Minister of Women, Family and Community Development, Datuk Seri Rina Harun, said the Social Welfare Department has been handling a total of 1,578 cases of domestic violence nationwide since March 2020 until September 2021, involving 1,432 women and 146 men (Parzi, 2021). Since the movement control order (MCO) last year to August 2021, a total of 9,015 police reports on domestic abuse have been filed, according to the Dewan Rakyat (Yunus, 2021). Domestic violence cases in 2020 were recorded at 23%, up from 15% in 2019, according to statistics released by the Sisters in Islam (SIS). Among the forms of violence experienced were physical abuse (37%), psychological abuse (31%), social abuse (11%), financial abuse (16%), and sexual violence (5%) (Bakar, 2021).

Covid-19 creates new atrocious term for domestic violence. Not only wives can be abused silently during lock down period, but the dreadful crime can pan out to children as well (Jan, 2021). The social and functional isolation prevent victims of domestic violence from reaching immediate help and support from the nearest family members and the related authorities that previously were ready to offer fast rescue actions (Bright et al., 2021). The interrelation between disaster i.e. long crisis and domestic violence is unrebuttably truth.

It is a perilous fact that domestic violence victims include innocent children. Cappa and Jijon (2021) have the numbers of article reported on this incident since the outbreak of Covid-19 pandemic, all over the world. There are an increase numbers of abuse related injuries on children testified by medical officers. Parents surprisingly admit that they are more violent during the lock down period than before. As total lockdown took effect for a period due to the rapid number of Covid-19 cases, there was increasement of domestic violence cases. The movement strict restriction resulted unstable financial condition, losing jobs which led to frustration and distress. Occurrences of violence against children are also on the rise, with the Ministry of Women, Family, and Community Development (MWFCD) reporting 4349 cases of child abuse in 2020 (Hasbullah & Chong, 2020).

Domestic abusers took advantage of Covid-19's quarantine order to channel their fury and rage toward their partners and infants under their care. But at the same time, the order did teach us the need to have better prevention plans in curbing the rise of domestic violence cases for future global health issues (Qistina, 2020).

Domestic abuse cases increased during the Covid-19 pandemic and preceding endemics such as the Ebola and Zika virus outbreaks, with 20.5 percent of women experiencing it, owing to a loss of income, uncertain financial support, and more time spent.

Covid-19 has showed that beside some actions taken that believed to the best way to prevent massive dangerous to the public, it does not necessarily mean that the action will benefit other situations as well (Bradbury-Jones & Isham, 2020). Total lock down is such a bless in disguise for abusers who acted aggressively without having to worry about the risk of being caught and reported.

Vol. 12, No. 7, 2022, E-ISSN: 2222-6990 © 2022

From March 28 to April 16, 2020, battered women in India reported 239 incidences of domestic violence to the National Commission for Women. It is believed that the actual number is more than reported but due to the restrain movement order, victims of domestic violence were trapped with the abusers (Das et al., 2020). Domestic abuse incidents increased considerably in Mexico, India, and Kazakhstan during the Covid-19 pandemic, while Canada's Assaulted Women's Helpline got 20,334 calls between September 1 and December 31, 2020, compared to 12,352 during the same period in 2019. This shocking data represents the huge impact of Covid-19 on the shadow illness during pandemic (Ranee, 2021). A list experiment survey was conducted in Peru about the impact of Covid-19 and proven to testify the increase number of domestic violence cases. The result further showed that the victims with previous experiences of domestic violence, appeared to be abused again during the Covid-19 lock down period (Porter et al., 2021).

As countries all over the world show increase number of domestic violence cases, Italy ironically has reported oppositely, the statistic of call to toll-free anti-violence numbers drop significantly, may be due to the inability of the victims to escape from their houses, searching for help. Weird situation did exist upon total lock down order by the authority such as buying alcohol and firearms in United States of America (USA) (Sacco et al., 2020).

There is another impact of Covid-19 on domestic violence cases that can be termed as intellectual impact. It cannot be denied the massive unwelcomed impact to the human when discussing issue on violence. But at a brighter side, this pandemic allows the intellectual part to prosper concurrently. Thousands of articles all over the world are recorded online and offline. Candace Forbes Bright et al (2021) outline three major intellectual impacts on violence research namely articles forecast a rise in domestic violence, articles describe an increase in domestic violence, and articles inform victims on how to obtain resources.

Violence researchers benefited a lot when coming to this kind of Covid-19 impact. Deeper understanding is established on the social, psychological and economic factors that contribute to the rising numbers of violence cases. Hundreds of mechanisms were offered to overcome the bitter consequence of the stay at home campaign. Some of the mechanisms offered can be carried out promptly but some are not as they need collaboration with certain bodies and need ample time to be executed. For example, United Nations International Children's Emergency Fund (UNICEF) prohibits doing epidemiological research on children unless their safety can be ensured, preventing the proper procedure for dealing with child abuse cases from being implemented in a timely manner (Pereda & Diego, 2020).

While pandemic and its isolation mechanism are believed to prevent the fast-contagious disease from spreading, they did not manage to stop another old disease from torturing weaker parties. The number of victims kept increasing at all part of the world and need speedy attention from relevant stakeholders and community as well.

The Available Mechanisms/Parties in Combating the Domestic Violence in Malaysia

The United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women, also known as UN Women (2020) declares that domestic violence is one of the greatest human rights violations. Despite the implementation of numerous strategies and initiatives to address this social issue, it remains unsolved. This is due to the law's ineffective execution and the few significant impediments that women face while seeking legal protection. As a result, good collaboration among all stakeholders, including government agencies, law enforcement, social services, and judicial agents, is vital in ensuring that victims receive aid and that perpetrators are brought to justice. The parties that actively helping the victims and preventing the rising of the domestic case, among others are:

- Ministry of Women, Family, and Community Development (MWFCD): The Ministry of Women, Family, and Community Development (MWFCD) is a government agency in charge of issues affecting women, the elderly, children, families, and communities, as well as combatting domestic abuse. Among the initiative is promoting 'Skuad Waja' that giving information related to the issue of violence and crime such as domestic violence, sexual harassment, cybercrime, human trafficking, rape, obscenity, and drug mules that often involve women as the victim. The volunteers will be trained by using E.A.R.S. Module (Empathy-Attention-Response-Support). Astro Awani (2022) reported that up until now, the Skuad Waja has 304,982 members. Apart from that, MWFCD is also establishing three 'One Stop Social Support Centre' (PSSS) as an effort to help the victim of domestic violence in providing shelter, counselling as well as legal protection to the victims. Besides, this organization is actively involved in spreading information in website on violent issues which usually involving women, the elderly and children. This information creates awareness and guides the victims on how to react when they are facing unwanted circumstances. Apart from that, there are a number of facilities accessible such as Teledera toll-free hotline 1-800-88-3040, Talian Nur 15999, Telenita helpline, Talian kasih, MyCareCov19, women aid organization hotline which is available 24 hours a day seems good effort by the government in helping the victim to access their rights (Choo et al., 2016).
- g) Department of Social Welfare: Department of Social Welfare is a government body responsible for the management and protection of the victim of domestic violence established on Domestic Violence Act 1994. This department provides five main services to protect domestic violence victims: providing a safe haven; obtaining an Emergency Protection Order (EPO); obtaining an Interim Protection Order (IPO); obtaining a Protection Order (PO); and providing guidance and counselling to the victim and those affected by the problem. Although the Department of Social Welfare only involves these five main functions literally, these roles are significant in helping the victim to get physical and legal assistant.
- h) Counselling and Psychology: There are many approaches applied by the counsellor in a therapy session with the domestic violence victim. For example, the research conducted by Jais et al (2018) introduced the Post Traumatic Growth Counselling Module (PTGC) which consist of five training modules namely Introduction to Post Traumatic Development; Introduction of Domestic Violence; Symptoms and Effects of Domestic Violence; Intervention of Domestic Violence; and Self Care which includes eleven activities. Other modules used by counsellors while dealing with cases of domestic abuse, for example, are Module Skuad Waja which was introduced by the Ministry of Women, Family, and Community Development (MWFCD), IBT Module (Islamic Brief Therapy Module), ACE-MIND Module, clinical mental health counselling and many more.
- i) Judicial Agent Referring to Domestic Violence Act 1994 (Act 521) (DVA): The DVA's principal goal is to provide legal protection for women and their families against domestic violence and related issues. As a matter of legal protection, the victim can seek protection under the law by applying the Emergency Protection Order (EPO) from the Department of Social Welfare, applying Interim Protection Order (IPO) from the police station and applying Protection Order (PO) from the court, to protect the victim's safety and prevent the perpetrators from continuing harming the victim and entitle the victim to get the necessary assistance under the law. Section 10 of the Act

Vol. 12, No. 7, 2022, E-ISSN: 2222-6990 © 2022

granted the rights for compensation to the victim due to the injury or damage to the property sustained from the violence. The compensation made are based on consideration of the pain and injuries of the victim, the cost of medical treatment, any loss earning, or in the case of property damage, the court will investigate the amount of value of the property destroyed and any other relevant expenses (Na'aim et al., 2019). Under this Act, the victim also has the right to find shelter as well as a counselling session. If the victim is Muslim, the case can be referred to Islamic Religious Affairs Department. On the other hand, if the victim is non-Muslim, the case may be referred to the Department of Social Welfare. The amendments of the DVA has expands the definition 'domestic violence' which includes mental, emotional and psychological abuse, enlarges the scope of protection which covers not only the perpetrator's action but also inhibits the third party from abusing or even communicating with the victim, and the categorization of domestic violence from a non-seizable offense to a seizable offense.

j) Mosque: Jabatan Agama Islam Wilayah Persekutuan (JAWI) in collaboration with the Ministry of Women, Family and Community Development (MWFCD) making the mosque a transit center for domestic violence. This is an initiative under the Federal Territory Mosque Enlightenment Plan 2020-2024 under the core of social, community and environment with the brand of 'Masjid Prihatin' (Idris, 2021). Till date, there are two mosques are appointed as pioneer in this program namely Masjid Wilayah Persekutuan and Masjid Al-Ghufran Pinggiran Taman Tun Dr Ismail. Meanwhile, another 12 mosques in Federal territory has been selected as a center for complaints and counselling services and 19 of JAWI officers have been trained under Skuad Waja course session which entitles them to become counsellor (MyMetro, 2021). The mosque act as a transit center temporarily before the victim is sent into court or any appropriate shelter center. During in the transit center, the victim will be given a counselling session and spiritual guidance from the well-trained counsellor.

Discussions and Recommendations by the Previous Research

The Ministry of Women, Family, and Community Development (MWFCD) declared that the Talian Kasih hotline's operations would be discontinued along with other non-essential services following the announcement of the movement control order (MCO) in March 2020. However, later on, the Minister of Women, Family, and Community Development (MWFCD) declared that the hotline services would continue to be offered in response to criticism from other government officials. It was unclear whether both government-run shelters and numerous non-government organization (NGO) shelters remained operational during the MCO's initial phase because shelters had not been identified as critical service providers. However, it is reported by the Women's Aid Organisation (WAO), numerous non-government shelters are either open or running at a reduced capacity as a result of the former Prime Minister Tan Sri Muhyiddin Yassin's declaration of the Recovery Movement Control Order (RMCO) on June 8, 2020. It is also reported that the Emergency Protection Orders (EPO) and Interim Protection Orders (IPO) were still available; however, in some instances, survivors were told to return after the movement control order (MCO) period had ended and were turned away from police stations, where they would normally obtain a referral letter for an IPO after filing a police report. It was unclear how survivors would be able to obtain courtissued IPOs due to the reduced court operations, and survivors received conflicting information about whether they could apply for an IPO. Some were told they could, but they

Vol. 12, No. 7, 2022, E-ISSN: 2222-6990 © 2022

had to make arrangements with the court, while another was advised to wait until they received an in-person court date. Therefore, at this stage, the Women's Aid Organisation (WAO) urged the government to advise survivors on obtaining Emergency Protection Orders, which are issued by the Department of Social Welfare (WAO, 2020).

In the previous research, to some extent, the provision in DVA is still obsolete and needs to be replaced. Rahman et.al (2019) has listed s number of weakness in the Act:

- v. The definition of domestic violence should include stalking and intimidation.
- vi. Domestic violence is only defined as abuse, whereby domestic violence must be addressed as a specific crime punishable by new penalties under the Penal Code.
- vii. Section 7 of the DVA only focuses on physical injury, whereby there should be an element of preventive order to hinder further injury.
- viii. The DVA provides that the protection to the victim can only be granted when the victim lodged a police report.

Ismail et al (2021) in her research outlines the methods to overcoming the problem of domestic abuse. The steps are awareness; sharing the problem; get assistant; get help from a government hospital; applying Emergency Protection Order (EPO) from Department of Social Welfare; applying Interim Protection Order (IPO) from Police Station; runaway.

Therefore, the Covid-19 lockdown requires authorities and departments in charge of women's welfare to keep on the lookout for domestic violence's effects on society. The psychological effects of the lack of a Covid-19 vaccine and the ambiguity surrounding the pandemic's end could drive more abuse. Hence, it is necessary to reduce domestic violence through present and future public policy (Mohammed et al., 2021).

Conclusion

As a result, good collaboration among all stakeholders, including government agencies, law enforcement, social services, and judicial agents, is vital in ensuring that victims of the domestic violence receive aid and that perpetrators are brought to justice especially during pandemic Covid-19. Although the positive impacts of the occurrence of the domestic violence during the pandemic allows the intellectual impacts to prosper concurrently, it need to be noted that the negative impacts are greater especially to the wife and the children and therefore, this violence need this violence must be fought and eradicated.

Contribution

This paper originates a study for the impacts of Covid-19 pandemic towards domestic violence cases in Malaysia. It is submitted that domestic violence categorized as a crime in Malaysia and all parties especially the Government of Malaysia are actively helping the victims and preventing the rising of the domestic case. However, the study found that a very little of the positive impacts from the occurrence of the domestic violence during the pandemic allows the intellectual impacts to prosper concurrently and therefore, this domestic violence must be fought and eradicated.

Acknowledgement

The authors fully acknowledge the sponsorship from the Universiti Teknologi MARA Cawangan Johor under Bestari Grant Scheme entitled A Socio-Legal Research On The Impacts

Vol. 12, No. 7, 2022, E-ISSN: 2222-6990 © 2022

Of Covid-19 Pandemic Towards Domestic Violence Cases 600-TNCPI 5/3/DDN (01) (027/2021).

References

- Abdullah, Y. (2021). Tiga Pusat Sokongan Sosial Setempat Dibuka Awal Tahun Depan. *Kosmo*, September 26, 2021, https://www.kosmo.com.my/2021/09/26/tiga-pusat-sokongan-sosial-setempat-dibuka-awal-tahun-depan/
- Abramsky, T., Watts, C. H., Garcia-Moreno, C., Devries, K., Kiss, L., Elssberg, M., Jansen, H. A., Heise, L. (2011). What factors are associated with recent intimate partner violence? Findings from the WHO multi-country study on women's health and domestic violence. *BioMed Central Public Health*, 11(109), 1-17.
- Abramson, A. (2021). How COVID-19 may increase domestic violence and child abuse National crises ramp up stress among couples and families. Psychologists identify the risks and point to resources that can help. *American Psychological Association*, April, 8, 2020, https://www.apa.org/topics/covid-19/domestic-violence-child-abuse.
- Afkhamzadeh, A., Azadi, N. A., Ziaee, S., Mohamadi-Bolbanabad, A. (2019). Domestic violence against women in west of Iran: the prevalence and related factors. *International Journal of Human Rights in Healthcare*, 12(5), 364.
- Arifin, L. (2021). Kes Keganasan Rumah Tangga Meningkat Sepanjang PKP. *Berita Harian Online*, May 4, 2021. https://www.bharian.com.my/berita/nasional/2021/05/813664/kes-keganasan-rumah-tangga-meningkat-sepanjang-pkp
- Aziz, A. R. A., Shafie, A. A. H., Ali, Z., Dzainal, N. D. S. (2020). Pengamalan Nilai Agama dalam Mengatasi Kemurungan Semasa Pandemik COVID-19. *Malaysian Journal of Social Sciences and Humanities (MJSSH)*, 5(12), 31-44.
- Bakar, J. M. A. (2021). Keganasan rumah tangga meningkat sepanjang pandemic. *Utusan Malaysia*, June 1, 2021. https://www.utusan.com.my/terkini/2021/06/keganasan-rumah-tangga-meningkat-sepanjang-pandemik/
- Bernama. (2022). Domestic violence cases down to 576 from January to April, 2022. *Astro Awani*, June 5, 2022. https://www.astroawani.com/berita-malaysia/domestic-violence-cases-down-576-january-april-2022-364877
- Bernama. (2021). Kadar pengangguran meningkat kepada 4.8 peratus pada November 2020. *Sinar Harian,* January 11, 2021.
- https://www.sinarharian.com.my/article/118520/BERITA/Semasa/Kadar-pengangguran-meningkat-kepada-48-peratus-pada-November-2020
- Bernama. (2021). Masjid Sediakan Perlindungan Untuk Mangsa Keganasan Rumah Tangga. *MyMetro*, September, 8, 2021, https://www.hmetro.com.my/rencana/2021/09/752296/masjid-sediakan
 - perlindungan-sementara-untuk-mangsa-keganasan-domestik.
- Bradbury-Jones, C., & Isham, L. (2020). The pandemic paradox: The consequences of COVID-19 on domestic violence. *J Clin Nurs.* 29(13-14), 2047-2049.
- Cappa, C., & Jijon, I. (2021). COVID-19 and violence against children: A review of early studies. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, *116*, 105503.
- Carrington, K., Morley, C., Warren, S., Ryan, V., Ball, M., Clarke, J., Vitis, L. (2021). The impact of COVID- 19 pandemic on Australian domestic and family violence services and their clients. *Aust J Soc Issues*, *56*(4), 539-558.

- Choo, W. Y., Hairi, N. N., Sooryanarayana, R., Yunus, R. M., Hairi, F. M., Ismail, N., Kandiben, S., Ali, Z. M., Ahmad, S. N., Razak, I. A., Othman, S., Tan, M. P., Mydin, F. H., Peramalah, D., Brownell, P., Bulgiba, A. (2016). Elder Mistreatment in a Community Dwelling Population: The Malaysian Elder Mistreatment Project (MAESTR), Cohort Study Protocol. *BMJ Open*, *6*(5), 25.
- Das, M., Das, A., Mandal, A. (2020). Examining the impact of lockdown (due to COVID-19) on Domestic Violence (DV): Evidence from India. *Asian Journal of Psychiatry*, *54*, 102335.
- Hasbullah, N. E., & Chong, S. (2020). Do more to protect women, children from abuse during lockdown. *MalaysiaKini*, June 1, 2021. https://www.malaysiakini.com/columns/577218
- Humphreys, K. L., Myint, M. T., Zeanah, C. H. (2020). Increased Risk for Family Violence During The COVID-19 Pandemic. *Pediatrics*, *146*(1), e20200982.
- Idris, R. (2021). Masjid jadi pusat transit keganasan rumah tangga. *Berita Harian*, October 27, 2021, https://www.bharian.com.my/berita/nasional/2021/10/880619/masjid-jadi-pusat-transit-mangsa-keganasan-rumah-tangga
- Ismail, S., Urus, N. S. T., Binawae, F. I., Siraji, A. H. A. S. (2021). Perlindungan Hak Isteri Terhadap Unsur Narsisime dan Gaslighting Dalam Konflik Keganasan Rumah Tangga Impak Pandemik COVID-19. *Journal of Fatwa Management and research*, Special Edition, 24(2).
- Jais, S. M., Bistamam, M. N., Mustafa, M. B., Rani, N. H. M. (2018). Reliability of Post Traumatic Growth Module for Domestic Violence Survivors. *International Journal of Academic Research in Business and Social Sciences*, *9*(6), 316–325.
- Jan, Z. (2021). The Double Burden of a Pandemic: Examining the Impact of Covid-19 on Domestic Violence Against Women in Pakistan. (Unpublished master dissertation). Sweden: Lund University.
- Lyons, M., & Brewer, G. (2021) Experiences of Intimate Partner Violence during Lockdown and the COVID-19 Pandemic. *Journal of Family Violence*.
- Mahdzir, N., Rahman, A. A., Abdul Rahim, A., Md Ismail, C. T. (2016). Domestic Violence Court: A New Model to Combat Domestic Violence Against Women in Malaysia. *UUMJLS 7*, 95-105.
- Marcotte, D., Margolin, A., & Avants, S. K. (2003). Addressing the spiritual needs of a drug user living with human immunodeficiency virus: A case study. *Journal Alternatives Complement Medicine*, *9*(1), 169–75.
- Marzo, R. R., Vinay, V., Bahari, R., Chauhan, S., Ming, D. A. F., Fernandez, S. F. A. N., Johnson, C. C. P., Thivakaran, A. Q. A., Rahman, M. M., Goel, S. (2021). Depression and anxiety in Malaysian population during third wave of the COVID-19 pandemic. *Clinical Epidemiology and Global Health* 12, 100868.
- Mitchell, S., & Romans, S. (2003). Spiritual Belief in Bipolar Affective Disorder: Their Relevance for Illness Management. *Journal Affect Disorder*, 75(3), 247–57.
- Mlambo-Ngcuka, P. (2020). Violence against women and girls: the shadow pandemic. *UN Women*, April, 6, 2020,
 - https://www.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2020/4/statement-ed-phumzile-violence-against-women-during-pandemic
- Mohammed, A. A., Uddin, M. S., Saidi, A. M. (2021). Reflections on Domestic Violence During the Movement Control Order: Case Study Evidence from Media Reports. *International Journal of Human Resource Studies*, 11(1), 320-335.

- Muldoon, K. A., Denize, K. M., Talarico, R., Fell, D. B., Sobiesiak, A., Heimerl, M., Sampsel, K. (2021). COVID-19 pandemic and violence: rising risks and decreasing urgent careseeking for sexual assault and domestic violence survivors. *BMC Med 19*, 20.
- Na'aim, M. S. M., Rajamanickam, R., Nordin, R. (2019). Female Victims of Domestic Violence and Their Rights to Compensation in Malaysia. *Journal of Nusantara Studies (JONUS)*, 4(91), 384-400.
- Nicole, E. V. G., Ditte, L. V. H., Ekker, K., Suzanne, A. L., Oertelt-Prigione, S. (2021). Professionals' views on working in the field of domestic violence and abuse during the first wave of COVID-19: A qualitative study in the Netherlands. *BMC Health Serv Res 21*, 624.
- Nigam, S. (2020). COVID-19, Lockdown and Violence against Women in Homes. Lockdown and Violence against Women in Homes, April 28, 2020, https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3587399.
- Parker, R. (2019). How domestic violence affects women's mental health. *The Conversation*, February, 18, 2019, https://vincentcare.org.au/news/latest-news/how-domestic-violence-affects-womens-mental-health/
- Parzi, M. N. (2021). 1,578 keganasan rumah tangga sepanjang pandemik COVID-19. *Berita Harian*, September 20, 2021. https://www.bharian.com.my/berita/nasional/2021/09/866366/1578-keganasan-rumah-tangga-sepanjang-pandemik-covid-19-rina.
- Pereda, N., & Diego A. (2020). Family violence against children in the wake of COVID-19 pandemic: a review of current perspectives and risk factors. *Child Adolesc Psychiatry Ment Health* 14, 40.
- Qistina, T. N. (2020). Community responses to Gendered issues during Malaysia's fight against COVID-19. *Institute of Strategic & International Studies (ISIS) Malaysia*, December, 14, 2020, https://www.isis.org.my/2020/12/14/community-responses-to-gendered-issues-during-malaysias-fight-against-covid-19/.
- Rahman, A. A. (2019), Combating Domestic Violence in Malaysia: Issues and Chalengges. *International Journal of Law and Political Sciences, 4*.
- Ranee, A. (2020). Covid-19 Pandemic and Related Rise in Domestic Violence. *Academia*, March, 15, 2021, https://www.academia.edu/45384741/COVID_19_PANDEMIC_AND_RELATED_RISE_INDOMESTIC VIOLENCE
- Sarmani, Y., & Mingal, M. T. (2011). *Teori Kaunseling Al-Ghazali*. Kuala Lumpur: PTS Publication.
- Sacco, M. A., Caputo, F., Ricci, P., Sicilia, F., De Aloe, L., Bonetta, C. F., Cordasco, F., Scalise, C., Cacciatore, G., Zibetti, A., Gratteri, S., Aquila, I. (2020), The impact of the Covid-19 pandemic on domestic violence: The dark side of home isolation during quarantine. Medico-Legal Journal, 88(2) 71–73.
- Sheikhbardsiri, H., Raeisi, A., Khademipour, G. (2017). Domestic violence against women working in four educational hospitals in Iran. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence 35*(21-22), 5107-5121.
- Skinner, R. (2018). Tradition, Paradigms and Basic Concepts in Islamic Psychology. *Journal of Religion and Health*, 1-8.
- Spruin, E., Alleyne, E., & Papadaki, J. (2015). Domestic abuse victims' perceptions of abuse and support: a narrative study. *Journal of Criminological Research, Policy And Practice*, 1(1), 19-28.

- Spruin, E., Baker, R., Papadaki, I., Franz, A., Alleyne, E. (2017). Exploring the belief systems of domestic abuse victims: an exploratory study. *Journal of Criminological Research, Policy and Practice*, *3*(1), 17-26,
- Tittlovav, M., & Papacek, P. (2018). Factors Contributing to Domestic Violence. *International Journal of Entrepreneurial Knowledge*, 6(2).
- United Nations. (n.d). What Is Domestic Abuse? *United Nations*, https://www.un.org/en/coronavirus/what-is-domestic-abuse
- Women's Aid Organisation (WAO). (2020). Submission on COVID-19 and the Increase of Domestic Violence Against Women in Malaysia to the UN Special Rapporteur on Violence against women, its causes and consequences, June 30, 2020, https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/2022-01/malaysia-womens-aid.pdf.
- Women's Centre for Change (WCC). (n.d). What is Domestic Violence? *Women's Centre for Change*, https://www.wccpenang.org/domestic-violence-what-is-domestic-violence/.
- Yunus, A. (2021). Over 9,000 domestic violence cases since MCO 1.0. *New Straits Times*, September, 23, 2021, https://www.nst.com.my/news/nation/2021/09/729951/over-9000-domestic-violence-cases-mco-10-nsttv.